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YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, April 4, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  N. Agrawal, F. Ahmad, P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Bailey, M. Becker, M. Brubaker, M. Cao, N. Coulter, N. Couto, S. Coysh, P. Darke, A. Di Bartolomeo, A. Dibo-Amany, N. Dlamini, R. Freckleton, M. Gordon, L. Grier, R. Hili, R. Hornsey, M. Jebara, S. Johnson,  B. Kelly, S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), H. Macrae, W. Moir, G. Moser, A. O’Connell, K. Ogata, J.P. Paluzzi, L. Philipps, M. Porporato, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, M.M. Schiff (Secretary), L. Seiler, V. Shah, Z. Spicer, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, J. Vig, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki, M. Zryd

Guests:  J. Atallah, B. Berger, K. Berger, S. Burley Hollows, C. Craig, R. Whiston

Regrets:  A. Hudson, J. Kowlessar, N.P. Lagerlöf, N. Madras, B. Meisner, L. Wiseman

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, stressing the importance of the reference to a peaceable sharing of space and resources.

2. Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award
2023-2024:
Professor Benjamin L. Berger, Graduate Programs in Law and Socio-Legal Studies
Faculty Teaching Award guidelines (URL)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner addressed Faculty Council, stating that Council would now “proceed to a very celebratory moment as we announce the winner of the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award.  I’d like to welcome,” he stated, “Lisa Philipps, Provost & Vice-President Academic, to formally announce this year’s recipient and share some remarks before passing it over to Dean Alice MacLachlan for full remarks.”
Provost & Vice-President Academic Lisa Philipps:  “Thank you, councillors, and guests, for joining us on this wonderful occasion to celebrate the accomplishments of Professor Benjamin Berger from the Graduate Programs in Law and Socio-Legal Studies as the recipient of the 2023-2024 Faculty Teaching Award.
“The Faculty of Graduate Studies' Teaching Award is bestowed annually on a member of the Faculty of Graduate Studies who has displayed substantial, significant, and sustained excellence, commitment, and enthusiasm to the multifaceted aspects of teaching at the graduate level at York.  The award recognizes teaching and supervisory excellence, and other elements taken into consideration include scholarly, professional, and teaching development and initiatives in graduate program and curriculum development.

“It is so great to see you here today, Benjamin, and I would like to express my sincere gratitude for all that you have done to support the personal and intellectual growth of your graduate students here at York.

“I’ll now pass things over to Alice MacLachlan, Vice-Provost and Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, who will share more about Benjamin’s many accomplishments. Thank you, and congratulations, Benjamin, on this honour.”

Vice-Provost and Dean, Graduate Studies, Alice MacLachlan addressed Council.  “It is with great pleasure,” she said, “that I present the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Teaching Award to Dr. Berger, especially in the company of his colleagues – and the wider FGS Council community – who could be with us here today.  Dr. Berger’s record of supervision is notable not simply due to the large number of students successfully supported through to degree completion under his guidance, but for the quality and care to which those relationships were cultivated.  Former graduate students spoke admirably on the generosity of time Dr. Berger provided to them, and the capacity by which feedback and direction was delivered in an understanding but supportive manner. 

“An exemplary researcher in the areas of law and religion, criminal and constitutional law and theory, and the law of evidence, as well as legal philosophy, Dr. Berger’s wide expertise is shared through highly engaging lectures, thoughtfully researched class readings, and one on one support developing students’ thesis and dissertation projects.  I have been lucky enough to hear some of his lectures.  His graduate students underscored his ability to carefully design his courses balancing attentive learning, active discussion, and expert guest speakers. 

“Beyond pedagogical approaches, Dr. Berger’s students spoke widely of his commitment to their whole selves as students.  One such example was shared by an international student of his who began their studies in the midst of the Covid-19 pandemic.  And I quote:  ‘Prof. Berger took active steps to ease my adjustment into my new life, including putting me in touch with other graduate students that could offer support and advice, checking in regularly to gauge my emotional experience of the transition, and offering resources to support the practical cost of settling into the graduate program.’

“In addition to his determined support for students, of equal praise is his commitment to his local graduate community.  Specific to Osgoode Hall Law School, Dr. Berger dedicates his time to support both the research and professional development focuses of the School through academic leadership for LLM specializations, colloquium organization, and contributions to workshops for students applying to major scholarships and awards. 

“Regarding other teaching accolades, I am reminded of Dr. Berger’s profile that outlines that, while at the University of Victoria Law School, he twice received the Terry J. Wuester Teaching Award, and was awarded the First Year Class Teaching Award.  And here at York, he received the Osgoode Hall Law School Teaching Award in 2013.  And it is only fitting that the Faculty of Graduate Studies present its own Faculty Teaching Award to such a worthy teacher and mentor.

“On a personal note, I have worked with Dr. Berger so I have intimate knowledge of what a great academic he is.

“Dr. Berger, you have demonstrated a remarkable ability to nurture and support your graduate students in so many facets of the student experience, and I want to add to all the congratulations here to thank you for this important work – congratulations, again.

“I’d now like to give you an opportunity to share some remarks,” Dean MacLachlan concluded.

Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award recipient Professor Benjamin Berger spoke briefly, citing this as a tremendous pleasure and honour.  He thanked the Faculty for this recognition.  “It is a great joy,” he said, “to be involved in graduate studies, which at its best nourishes us and lets us grow along with our graduate students.”  He also thanked those who supported the nomination including Director of the Graduate Program in Law Susan Drummond and Associate Dean Research & Institutional Relations at Osgoode Hall Law School Carys Craig.  He thanked his family, spouse Kate Berger and son Levi, and all of his colleagues.

3. Minutes (Previous Meetings, March 7 and March 14, 2024) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meetings were approved.

4. Business Arising from the Minutes 
Motions
Chair Markus Reisenleitner reported that Council’s hortative motions from the previous meeting had been forwarded to the University Secretariat.  At the direction of Pascal Robichaud, University Secretary, the motions were then forwarded to the President and Provost.

Nominations
Along with Dean Alice MacLachlan, Chair Reisenleitner has written to graduate faculty members to encourage their participation on Council’s Standing Committees, and on Council as Vice-Chair and Chair.  He noted that there is awareness of workload issues, but he stressed the importance of collegial input and its wide-ranging significance for the future of graduate studies.

5. Dean's Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan thanked Chair Markus Reisenleitner and fellow councillors for their efforts during the labour disruption.  Dean MacLachlan stated that everyone now had questions, or were receiving questions, about academic remediation, and that it is not yet clear what the plan will be in particular for graduate students.  She noted that remediation will be informed by Council’s thoughtful discussions and motions at its meetings of the last several months.  The Faculty has been advocating for graduate remediation to be distinct from undergraduate.  All accommodations offered to undergraduates will be offered to graduate students except for assessed grades and the pass/fail option.  There will also be administrative allowances for withdrawal from courses until December 31, 2024.  Students are also allowed, although not encouraged, to take a one-time, no documentation required, leave of absence for the Summer 2024 term.  Non-course milestones will see adjustments.  Details will be available soon.  Dean MacLachlan invited councillors to reach out to her and to Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith.  Dean MacLachlan said that the Faculty continues to look into the March 4, 2024, arrest to see how they might assist the student.
Dean MacLachlan continued, stating that the Faculty is mindful of challenges going forward, and will strive to be a place where our students want to be.
The Faculty along with Memorial University will be cohosting “Collaborative, Constructive, Considerate:  Fostering Dialogue on Best Practices in Graduate Supervision in Canada.”  The conference will be open to all, but registration is encouraged.
Councillors thanked Dean MacLachlan for her efforts in clearing up disruption-related matters.  There are some questions about remediation that remain to be answered once the strike has ended.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner recognized Ryan Whiston, a graduate student Senator, attending this meeting as a guest.  Mr. Whiston stated that the information and access were appreciated.  He asked about a potential Senate Executive Committee remediation timeline.  Unfortunately, the timeline is not yet available, the Dean replied.
Councillor and Co-Director of the Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science Marcus Brubaker asked how funding guarantees would be affected if teaching assistantships are not offered in the Summer term.  Dean MacLachlan responded that funding guarantees are in two parts, funding and employment and the total amount is available only if employment is accepted.  Councillor and Graduate Program Director, Social Work, Anne O’Connell asked how programs with delayed offerings will be affected.  Director of the Graduate Program in Education, Gabrielle Moser, concurred (in the meeting chat), citing that far fewer program courses would be offered in the summer and all were over-subscribed.  Dean MacLachlan will seek more information about such programs but referenced reading courses, OVGS and being open to other solutions.
6.  Changes in Faculty Regulations ~ Graduate Courses and Academic Standing
For approval
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Motion (.docx)
Approved at the March 13, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir introduced this item for Council’s consideration.  The Faculty is patching two gaps in academic standing regulations.  Although the wide variety of courses are 3 or 6 credits, there are some programs that have alternative credit courses.  These changes will make clear, and fair, how to proceed with certain grade results where courses are 1.0 or 9.0 or other anomalous course weights.  Results of combinations of grades including “C” and “F” will now be delineated for these other non-routine credit courses.  The proposal’s rationale states:  “Attention must be paid to the specified credit levels to guide the graduate community on how these rules apply in scenarios where irregular credits are impacted.”  
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes in Faculty Regulations, Graduate Courses and Academic Standing be APPROVED.”
7. Changes to Faculty Regulations ~ Intellectual Property 
For discussion
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Motion (.docx)
Intellectual Property and Graduate Education:  Frequently Asked Questions
From the rationale for the proposal:
“In Summer 2023, the Faculty of Graduate Studies, in partnership with Innovation York, convened a Working Group on Intellectual Property to review and propose updates to the Faculty Policy on Intellectual Property for Graduate Programs to better support the graduate community on IP-related matters.  Last updated in the 1995-96 academic year, the current policy predates some Faculties at the university and required a much-needed revamp to account for current practices and approaches. Further, relevant supports for the community, from research sharing agreements to tools to assist in resolving disputes, were explored to bolster available resources for researchers.”
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir introduced this item for Council’s consideration, for discussion first, at this meeting, and to return for approval at a later meeting.  Most universities have institution-wide policy, so graduate schools may clarify specific aspects for graduate education.  York University does have a Commercialization Strategy which intersects with intellectual property rules.  Current dispute resolution provisions are inadequate resulting in “difficult outcomes for complex situations.”  Mr. Moir delineated the wide consultations that had taken place, and Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith detailed contributions from the York University Faculty Association.
Mr. Moir explained the central tenets grounding the proposed policy:  (1) “intellectual property rights are granted to the creator”; and (2) graduate education is contingent upon the intentional contributions of supervisors and supervisory committees towards the student’s intellectual development and research/scholarly/creative outputs.”  He expanded, citing the principles of the new policy:  ownership lies with the creator; “authorship can only be credited to those who make substantial intellectual contributions,” in accordance with the discipline or work; “copyright is a legal framework that protects the creators of literary and artistic works”; and “patent law covers inventions in the physical world for industrial applications that are new, useful, and non-obvious.
Associate Director Moir also detailed the specifics of the new section for “Research with Indigenous Peoples, Knowledges, and Cultural Expressions.”  He spoke about the responsibility of graduate students who must ensure that appropriate agreements are established.
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith stated that it was an honour to engage in conversations with stakeholders, and reviewed the sections that drive the policy, intended to prevent problems.
The Faculty’s new policy is intended to provide clear procedures for dispute resolution.  A Frequently Asked Questions document is included.  The Research, Scholarly, and/or Creative Works Agreement Template is being developed, as is the Intellectual Property Awareness Checklist.  Associate Director Moir further stated that the Office of the Vice-President Research & Innovation is initiating a University-wide intellectual property policy.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner cited intense discussions at Academic Planning & Policy Committee on the important question of authorship, as well as the complicated new publishing scene.  The new regulations try to provide clarity in a rapidly changing field.
Councillors were invited to write to Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir, wmoir@yorku.ca.
8. Updates to Regulations ~ Graduate Programs (new sections)
For discussion
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Motion (.docx)
Senate Academic nomenclature: professional Master's (.docx)
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir introduced this item for discussion, adding new sections to the regulations of the Faculty in order to provide clear language about programs, to support the development of new programs which will be accurately described with discernible program characteristics.  Mr. Moir explained that in late 2021 the Ontario Council of Academic Vice-Presidents approved a Quality Council definition for professional Master’s degrees.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies and the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee sought greater alignment and the University’s academic nomenclature was updated in early 2024, with the Senate committee encouraging the Faculty to further develop guidance on professional Master’s degrees.  Associate Director Moir presented Senate’s new definition of a Professional Master’s.
The proposed new language for the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ degrees differentiates between Master’s programs and professional Master’s programs, and doctoral programs and professional doctoral programs.  Mr. Moir invited feedback on the proposed new language and noted that the proposal would return to the Academic Planning & Policy Committee prior to returning to Council for further consideration.  Councillors asked about the implications of the professional program designation.  Mr. Moir spoke about impact on student experience and eligibility for funding and scholarships, which varies.  Professional programs have clearer implications in areas such as tuition and registration.  Councillor Naomi Couto spoke about implications for programs such as Graduate Program in Public Policy, Administration & Law, which have been assumed to be professional.   Some programs may be deregulated, unfunded, have higher tuition, but are not terminal degrees.  Mr. Moir replied that the proposed changes nonetheless allow for flexibility and are intended to assist in identifying program properties.  More consultation is intended, he stated.
Peter Darke, Director of the Graduate Program in Administration PhD, noted that students may proceed from professional Master’s to doctoral programs; that is, the professional Master’s is not necessarily a terminal degree.
Dean Alice MacLachlan summarized the discussion to this point and expressed appreciation for assistance with the definitions.  The proposal seeks to capture the normative or descriptive strengths of the programs referenced by councillors and offer definitions without being proscriptive and will not prevent programs from being self-described as professional.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked councillors for their input and looked forward to the follow-up discussion at Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Associate Director Moir encouraged councillors to discuss the proposal with their communities and then share feedback.
9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, the Faculty’s representative on Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, reported that the updated academic conduct policy would proceed to Senate this month.  She stated that the policy waiving physicians’ statements was discussed.
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen reported that there had been much discussion at the Senate committee about budget and enrolments.  She also referenced the good news regarding the new School of Medicine.  Academic planning continues.  Professor Van Viegen spoke about recent changes in international student rules which are not expected to penalize universities.  Mainly, caps on international students are applicable to colleges and undergraduate schools. 
Senate Executive Committee representative Naomi Couto did not have more information to report for this meeting.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked the Faculty’s Senate representatives.
10. Other Business
There was no other business.
11. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:58 p.m.
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